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213 Ileo = Cross

MR. SCHUTT: I have a few questions.
COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: You have a

few minutes.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. SCHUTT

Q Doctor Ileo, could you turn your attention

to page b of your prefiled testimony, where you are
discussing Sales Management figures on effective buying
income growth, in the primary service area? And you
state that there is only an average growth of six point
nine percent, and in the next sentence you state that
there is a smaller average annual growth rate of five
point two percent. Do you have any comparable state
figures, either related to the past, or the projected
figures for the future, that those would be comparable
with?

A Yes, I do. I belire I do. Just let
me take a moment. I don't have the annual rate of
growth, but I can give you the overall rate of growth
for the areas, which then you could convert into an
annual rate of growth.

For example,fSales Management projects
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214 Ileo - Cross o7

effective buying income per household between 1975 and
1980 to grow by thirty-three point five percent. In
CoVington, it is projected at thirty-three point six
percent. In Clifton Forge, it is projected at twenty-
eight point three percent. Bath County is projected at
fifty-one point three percent.
The State of Virginia is projected

at forty-four point eight percent. -Urban Virginia is
projected at forty-three point nine pgrcent. Rural
Virginia is projected at forty - one point four bercent.
So the comparison indicates that at least Sales Management
does not expect that area to grow as rapidly as the
State overall.

Q Do you have any figures on the past

growth? Over the last five years?

A I have so much stuff.
Q Could you furnish that at a later time?
A I would be happy to. I have an awful

lot that I didn't put into my testimony because it got

too voluminous.

Q Could I ask that he do that to supplement

the record, please.
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CHAIRMAN SHANNON: I was going to
suggest that since we have to come back
anyway, Mr. Schutt, I don't want to cut
you off on this line of questioning unless
you think it is essential, that Doctor Ileo
just stand down temporarily until we come back
at a date we agree upon.

How m «wh more do you have of this
witness?

MR. SCHUTT: Ten minutes.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: I am interested in
getting a complete, objective record. To be
truthful, I ha?en't got any prejudice one way
or the other. I just want the facts.

" MR. DOBBINS: If there is any other
information that he wants, we can certainly
get it.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: I think that would
be helpful.

MR. SCHUTT: Do you wish me to discontinue
my questioning at this point?

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: It is past that time.

MR. SCHUTT:»-fine. That is fine with
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CHAIRMAN SHANNON: We are not cutting

~you off, Mr. Schutt.

MR. SCHUTT: But I will be able-to
question this witness?

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Oh, yes.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: And it might be
helpful if you tell Mr. Dobbins the information
that you want, and maybe the witness can come
prepared for it.

MR. SCHUTT: Fine.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: All right. We
have to pick another date here, gentlemen.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: Our docket is full.

MR. DOBBINS: October the 19th I believe
it is, or the 18th. Let me see.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: How about
September 29, the day after tomorrow?

MR. WILSON: It suits us.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Both of you
have to be in New York?

MR. DOBBINS: I am not going to be
with him, but --

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: It looks like our
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470
Ileo - Cross

docket is pretty well filled up.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Friday,
October 7th.

MR. WILSON: It suits us.

MR. KOSTEL: Judge, I am going to be
away the end of that week and the next.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Let me see.
Can we finish in half a day,'gentlemen?

MR. DOBBINS: No, sir.

MR. WILSON: I think so, Judge.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: The Protestants have
witnesses here.

MR. DOBBINS: I have at least.six
bther witnesses besides the prefiled.

.COMMISSIONER.BRADSHAW: All right.
We need.one more day.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: The 30th of September

is that --

MR. DOBBINS: No, sir.

MR. KOSTEL: Judge, I am tied up that
whole day.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: How about the 7th
of October?

i~ alw)
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MR. KOSTEL: I am going to be gone
from the 7th to the 19th.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Can Mr.
Dobbins handle all your questions?

MR. KOSTEL: The next witness to be
put on is going to be the witness I am going
to put on. The next two -- the next three
to be put on.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: You will be
gone wtil when?

MR. KOSTEL: Through the 19th. Be
back on the 20th.

MR. DOBBINS: That is the day I depart.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: That is the
day you depart. How about November the 4th?

MR. DOBBINS: That doesn't suit me,
lut I will make it suit me.

COMMISSIONER SHANNON: I am not éure
it suits the Commission.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Something on
here says: Set no cases, but neither oné of us
krow what.

COMMISSIONERjBRADSHAW: November 4th.
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We are going to shift the people that are on
that date. It is a conference, but we believe
it can be shifted.

CHAIRMAN SHANNON: That is on a Friday.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW:. Novemhe; the 4th,
at ten a.m. Last week we started a hour earlier
and stayed an hour later, because the lawyers
promised we had to get out at twelve o'clock.
The next day they were still talking at four
o'clock.

This case is continued to Friday,

November 4th, ten a.m., and we will make every

effort to finish it in one day.

WITNESS TEMPORARILY STANDS ASIDE.

(4:10 p.m.)

(Whereupon, the hearing was continued until Novembker 4,

1977, at 10:00 a.m.)
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DR. MICHAEL J. ILEO, a witness called by and

on behalf of the Protestants, Covington National Bank, et
al, further testified as follows:
CROSS~-EXAMINATION

BY MR. SCHUTT:

Q Good morning, Dr. Ileo.
A Good morning.
Q bDr. Ileo, I would like to ask you whether,

in your opinion, Clifton Forge is within the primary service
area for the proposed new bank in Covington.

A Yes. I think Clifton Forge is probably in
the primary service area.

Q Would you tell me why you think that?

A I think there is a substantial amount of
interaction between Covington and Clifton Forge, as indicated
both by patterns of business, work, residence relationship,
things of that nature.

Q Let me call your attention to Page 1l of your
testimony, in answer to Question 13, you make a statement:
The first most striking conclusion is that the Applicant's
definition of its primary service area is far too extensive.

Do you see where I am reading?
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A Just a minute.

Q Excuse me,

A Page 11, did you say?

Q Yes, bottom of the page.

A Yes.

Q You say that statistics reveal two strong

conclusions, the first most striking conclusion is that the
Applicant's definition of its primary service area is far
too extensive.

And you cite as a basis for that conclusion
the fact that seventy-five to eighty~five percent of all
da?osits for banking institutions in Covington or Clifton
Forge come from these postal addresses.

And I assume you are referring to the
postal addresses, Covington and Clifton Porge. and I
also assume you are referring to your Schedule 14, which
contains deposits in commercial bank offices in Covington,
and then also in Clifton Porge on separate_schedules.

A That's correct.

Q Referring to Page 1 of 5 in your Schedule 14,
commercial bank deébsits in Covington banks, that schedule
shows total deposits of eighty~-five percent from the

Covington post office address in all Covington banks;
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Ileo - Cross 481.
is that correct?

A Yes.

Q And two percent in Clifton Forge, showing
Clifton Forge addresses.

A That's right.

Q | Yet, in the face of that,.you still maintain
that Clifton Forge is within the Covington PSA.

A Yes, I do.

Q That doesn't strike you as being inconsistent
with your contention that the PSA, as defined by the
Applicant, is too extensive?

A Well, the Applicant has defined the PSA to
in;lude Bath County. I personally do not think Bath County
belongs in the primary service area, and if one had to
choose between the inclusion of Bath County and Clifton
Forge in the primary service area it is my belief that
a stronger case can be made for the inclusion of Clifton
Forge and for the inclusion of Bath County.

Q Of course, one doesn't reallf have to choose
between alternatives when you are describing primary service
areas, do they?

A I think if one is concerned with potential

draw of a given amount of husiness from a particular area,
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Ileo - Cross 32,
then one has to circumscribe the area.

For example, if one has to limit its sales
budget and it was necessary to develop a given amount of
business from an area, my feeling would be that the sales
would be better allocated to Clifton Forge area than it would
be to Bath County. So, one indeed does.have to make a
choice in circumscribing the trade area.

I mean, you can always -- you can make trade
areas as large as you want to and always be assured that
you will end up with seventy-five percent of your deposits.
The key is to determine that area from which it is most
ligely that you will secure seventy-five percent of
deposits.

And, in my opinion, the area which includeé
Clifton Forge but excludes BRath County'is far more likely
to generate seventy-five percent of the deposits.

Q On Page 12 of your testimony, Dr. Ileo, you
answer Question 14, what is your second conclusion with
regard to your analysis of the‘deposit and lending activity
of the existing financial institutions, by saying: I believe
that existing institutions are serving well the needs of the
people and businesses in Covington, Clifton Forge and

Alleghany.
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Ileo -~ Cross 483,
What is the basis for that statement?
A Well, it seems to be, and it is my opinion,
a rather large number of lending institutions in the area
from which the public'can choose, and this would be indica-~-
tive of a fairly high degree of competition.

And despite the economic ;ituation in that
area, population decline, et cetera, mortgage lending and
loan lending activity has been fairly brisk relative to
the economic pace. So I would regard this as being indica-
tive of a fairly competitive market situation with a rather
large number of choices‘available to the public.

Q Is that what your next two sentences mean?
You say: One indication of this is the high preponderance
of all types of lending within the area.

Does that mean that banks make mortgage loans?
Is that what you are saying?

A That's correct. It's a very typical thing
in rural areas anyway. One finds, for exgmple, that savings
and loan competition is significantly less in rural areas
than it is in metropolitan araeas, and as a result one finds
also a very large amount of time deposits in banks, as
opposed to savings and loan associations. The opposite is

true in metropolitan areas.
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Q Well, if that is very typical, why does it
indicate that in this particular instance institutions are
serving the needs particularly well? '

A well, if it's very typical, what I'm saying
there generally defined most areas are being served fairly
adequate by existing institutions. |

The difference between this community and
most other cormmunities is that in other communities we have
the situation where growth prevails. And so while existing

institutions may be serving the public very well, an expand-

ing economy can accommodate an additional competitor in a

opinion, there is no evidence of an expanding economy.

So that makes this situation somewhat different
than a typical situation, because Virginia has indeed realized
a rather dramatic economic expansion throughout the state
except for a few areas.

Q That's really what the case boils down to,
then, as far as you are concerned, isn't it, whether or not
there is a reasonable expectation for growth in the area?

A I think that is very clear from my testimony.
I think I have indicated earlier that based on simply banking

statistics one could conclude that there is a need for an
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Ileo - Cross 485,
additional bank; however, I don't think the likelihood of
success 18 very great. The economic picture for the future
may not be dismal, but it certainly is not ~- I would paint
it as an optimistic ﬁictuxe.

S0 my overall impression is that the establish-
ment of an additional bank in this area would be a very
risky adventure.

Q  But if the Commission believes testimony to
the effect economic expaﬁsion in this area is in the offing,
then it would be justified in chartering a new bank there,
would it not?

A Well, if the Commission believes, based on the

avidence --

MR. DOBBINS: I think that is a guestion
for the Commission. I object to that.

MR. SCHUTT: I'm just asking him to clarify
his position, Judge. I'm not asking him to taestify
on the ultimate issue at all.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: I think he is entitled
to state his opinion.

WITNESS ILEO: I would only say, as I was

going to, if the Commission could conclude that this
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econony was expanding, I gueas I would disagree
with that conclusion because the facts that I have
before me and that I have seen do not indicate any
likelihood of expansion in the economic base of the

area.

BY MR. SCHUTT: (Continuing)

Q The next gsentence in your anawer to Question
14 says: A second indication is the rather large lending
activity.

What does that mean? Does that mean that

there are a lot of éther types of lendars there?

A Well, if you will refer to Schedules 14,
Page 2 of 5, for example, to my mind, the diversity of
loans being provided in rather substangial amounts,
particularly in the real estate area by banks, to my mind
is indicative that the lending activity is fairly good
there. People obviously aren't having to travel great
distances to secure mortgage_lbans, for example.

Q So that the fact that banks in Covington and
Clifton Porge make mortgage loans, as you say banks in
this type of area typically do, leads you to say, to both

your first indication and to your second indication in suppox
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of your contention that existing institutions are now
serving well the needs of people in business in Covington?

A Yes, sir. When one takes the mortgage lending
activity in comparison to the number of new homes that are
being built in this area, which to my mind is vary clear,
it is very, very limited. It would seeﬁ that the existing
banks are serving very well the mortgage needs of the
public.

Q But we don't know from your testimony, do we,

whether there are other loan needs that are not being met,

do we?
A I ==
Q Did you?
A I think the only evidence of rxrecord really

is that the mortgage needs are being met. I haven't heard
anything that would lead me to believe that those mortgage
needs aren't being met.

Q I may not be clear. I don't know whether
mortgaée lending needs are being met or whéther they are
not, but it seems to me that what you are saying in your
answer to Question 14 is that there is a low loan demand

in the Covington-Clifton Forge area so that banks are

getting into making loans that they typically would not make,

5R<

SUE TRAYLOR - COURT REPORTER




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

21

22

23

24

Ileo -~ Cross aRa,
say, in the Richmond area, mortgage lending and installment,
a lot of installment and consumer lending?

A That's possible. I don't know to what extent
that this is the case. Obviously, banks have other alterna-
tives than making mortgage loans. In fact, I would say
some loans it would be more lucrative, iow loan~to~-deposit
ratio would indicate in an area that was not typified by a

lot of competition, the banks are simply reluctant to make

- loans. But given that the banks are making real estate

loans in this area and a substantial number of real estate
loans, taking that in conjunction with the low, relatively
low loan-to-deposit ratio indicates to me that the banks
are pretty aggressive in trying to secure loan business
in the area.
They could obviously loan money to the

Richmond area, other areas where perhaps the rates of
return on commercial property, for example, might be much
higher. But they are apparently choosing to make mortgage
loaﬁs in the area.

Q Well, I agree that the fact that they are
making these less lucrative loans may indicate there is a
low demand for commercial type loans, but --

A Well, they always have the option of loaning
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outside the area.
Q My point is that you haven't made any study
of loan demand in the area, have you?
A I have hot.
Q And you also have made no.analysia as such

of the competitive situation in the area?

A Well, I think I have.
Q You have?
A Yes. I think the evidence that I have

submitted in the testimony indicates pretty clearly that
it's a pretty competitive environment.

Q Where is that in your testimony?

A Well, I think I've just made that statement
to you. I've said that the fact that there is a low
loan-to~-deposit ratio and given that fact plus the fact

that banks have an option where they can loan money yet

choose to loan money in the area is indicative of competitive| --

the competitiveness of the banks. Obviously, if the banks
were not in a competitive position, they should choose to
loan money outside the area in more lucrative areas and
apparently they are not doing that.

If they had a monopoly position, obviously they

would not make loans in the area. It would not be necessary

24
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Ileo - Cross 450G,
for them to do so.

Q Well, that assumes that there is a sufficient
loan demand in the area. If we assume, on the other hand,
that there is low loah demand in the area, then that
explanation is not true?

A Well, the notion of high and low is a difficult
one in this context to cone to grips with. It would appear

to me that the banks are meeting the loan demand that exists,

area.

Now, they are meeting a relatively low loan
demand. Now, if the loan demand were much higher, then
they would choose to diverse their loan portfolios into
other areas, given the risks involved, et cetera.

But the facts taken as they are indicates
to me there exists a low loan demand and that while the
banks do have an option not to service that loan demand,
the banks in the area, in my opinion, are servicing the
loan demand that exists.

Q And you think that fact indicates that there
is healthy competition there?
A Yes, because the banks are aware if they don't

service the loan demand, thex_are going to lose the deposit
"'
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business. But if a bank were a monopoly, it's quite clear
that the bank could not -- may not serve the loan demand
and yet still be the only place where deposits could be
taken.

And while individuals tend to shop for loans,
they prefer to have their checking accoﬁnts, et cetera,
in the community in which they reside because of the
difficulties of drawing on banks, out-of-town banks.

Q Well, what about the other side of the

compétition? This relates to services available to the

public.
Have you done any study of that?
A No, I have not.
Q You would not be able to state, then, whether

the facts which exist in regard to the_services presently
offered to people in the Covington area would indicate
less than an acute competitive situation, would you?

A From my general knowledge, I would say that
these banks offer pretty much what other banks do. The
only way that one can really assess the gervice, if you
will, the service nature of competition is a question of
quality of service and how well the bank personnel deal with

their customers. And I'm obvi:gfly in no position to comment
o
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on that,

MR, SCHUTT: I think that's all I have
of Dr. Ileo. Excuse me. I do have one other
thing.

May it please the Commission, when we closed
last session, I was attempting to compare some
data on Pages 6 and 8 of Dr. Ileo's testimony
relating to effactive buying income and retail
sales. And I apologize.

I was instructed during the time between
the last hearing and this hearing to submit questions
in writing to Dr. Ileo, and I did not do that. I
would like to state for the record the information
that I desire him to furnish for the record, though,
and I have discussed this with him., And he has
agreed that he can furnish these figures.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Have you discussed
it with counsel?

MR, SCHUTT: No, I have not.

MR. DOBBINS: Well, I don't say I have any
objection, but I would like to know what we are

talking about and when it is expected and things of
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that nature.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Can you state what
information --

MR. DOBEINS: I had expected to hear from
Mr. Schutt, but I did not.

MR. SCHUTT: I apologize.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: What information
do you want now?

MR, SCHUTT: On Page 6 of Drxr. Ileo's testimony
and I believe I did ask this question actually at the
last hearing, the last session of this hearing --

Dr. Ileo refers to Sales Management figures on

effective buying income over the last five-year
period and says that those figures imply only an
average growth rate of six point nine percent.
And I would like to know what the comparable figure
for the State of Virginia, the average annual
growth rate in effective buying income for the
years 1970 to '75 would be.

And in the next sentence he refers to five
point two as a projection for the same statistic
for the 1975 to '80 period, and I would like to

know also what the virginia figure which relates to
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Ileo - Cross 494,
the five point two percent would be.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Are those readily
available, Doctor?

WITNESS ILEO: Yes, they are.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Could you possibly
get them sometime before we close today?

MR. DOBBINS: My only objection to this is,
Your Honor, it seems to me that Mr. Schutt apparently
is advocating one position or another in this case
and this is in the nature of discovery. If he wanted
to get this information, why should we develop it
for him?

I don't know what the figures show or do not
show.

MR, SCHUTT: The point is that I'm entitled
to ask him these questions while he is on the stand,
and I was trying to employ this technique because
when I asked him these gquestions he'did not have
the figures readily available and would have had
to hunt for them and furnish them. And that's all
it is.

It's my posit;on that if he is going to point

out a figure as having some significance, it ought
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Ileo ~ Cross 485,
to be compared to something.

MR. DOBBINS: Do you feel the same way with
the testimony of the Applicants, Mr. Schutt? I
did not understand that to be the case.

You did not ask but one question, as I recall.

MR. SCHUTT: I don't know‘how to reply to that.
That's apparently -- apparently Mr. Dobbins is
offended because I think his witness has some
gaps in his testimony.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Well, if it's readily
available, Dr. Ileo.

Any further questions of Dr. Ileo?

MR. SCHUTT: I have one other question, at
least one other.

I would like to refer to Page 8 of his
testimony, and in his answer to Question 9, he says:
In nominal terms, retail sales increased fifteen
point eight pexcent from 1971 to 1975. When comparing
that with his Schedul§ 11 -- excuse me, his Schedule
9, I think the actual figure is fifty-one point
eight percent.

I would like to ask if he would care to make

that correction.
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COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Ybu say the correct
figure is fifty-one point eight?'

MR. DOBBINS: The transposition, you mean?

MR. SCHUTT: Yes.

MR. DOBBINS: If'that's so, Mr. Ileo --

WITNESS ILEO: Well, the table says fifty-
one point eight percent. Yes, that's correct.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Fifty-one? Just,
the number is turned around?

WITNESS ILEO: Right.

MR. SCHUTT: Then, when he deflates that
figure he comes up with sixteen point one percent,
deflated retail sales between '71 and '75 and gives
us no Virginia figure again there for deflated retail
sales.

I would like to ask if he could furnish that.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Do you have all of
these figures in your office, Doctor?

WITNESS ILEO: These figures are all taken
out of ~- well, this figure is taken from the
Applicant's testimony, Schedule 9. And that's
the taxable retail sales, I believe, in the

Applicant’s testimony.
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I would have to call the Department of
Taxation. I guess they could give me the figure.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Well, just give him
the first two figures. then.

MR. SCHUTT: Judéa. he has deflated it for
Covington. I don't see why he can't deflate it
for the state.

MR. DOBBINS: I think he is entitled to
ask the witness if he knows and to make him respond
if he knows and make him dig into and present
testimony. I think that.

But to make him dig in and present testimony,
I think that's going beyond the scope of normal
cross~examination.

MR. SCHUTT: All right. I will do it the

way Mr. Dobbins suggests.

BY MR. SCHUTT: (Continuing)

Q Dr. Ileo, do you know what the deflated
retail sales figure between 1971 and '73 is for Virginia?

A No, I do not.

Q Is it meaningful to look at =-- I would simply

suggest that it is not meaningfulzfo propose a figure of
re
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that sort unless it is going to relate to something.

A Well, I can only state thig -~

MR. DOBBINS: Is this argument or a question?
COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: That question is
argumentative, And you don't haQa to respond to that,
WITNESS ILEO: Fine, |

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: 1If it's not a great

deal of trouble, see if you can call your .office
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and we will accept it later in the day.

WITNESS ILEO: Right.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Any further questions

of Dr. Ileo?

MR. SCHUTT: No, sir, no questions.

COMMISSIONER BRADSHAW: Xou are excused,

Doctor.

WITNESS ILEO: Thank you.

®* k ® & & h &N

WITNESS STOOD ASIDE
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